# seashore

Published monthly by the Niguel Shores Community Association
Editor: Bertha Johnson Editorial Staff: Communications
Committee

Dear Residents,

April 1979

At our March 13th. Board meeting, a group of Sea Terrace II homeowners presented a formal statement of grievances including the extraordinary assessment which they pay for the Association's maintenance of their front yards, and also concerning gate and fence security and other items. The Board is making a copy of the lawyer's presentation, together with a letter from the Sea Terrace II Ad hoc committee, available at the Community Center desk for perusal by interested homeowners who were unable to attend the open meeting. The Board is preparing a response.

The Board of Directors has approved a contract with Comprehensive Landscape Design to sweep our streets. The streets will be swept more frequently than in the past and at lower cost per sweep.

The swimming pool is now open after completion of repairs, cleaning, etc. A new chlorinator was installed, which will provide more efficient chlorination and pay for itself in five months.

When you look at the sail boats on the masthead of the Seashore News doesn't it make you wish you were sailing? Buck Ewing did those for us. Buck also added necessary detail to our community map to make it more legible. Thank you, Buck.

Have you noticed how attractive our street signs are? They have been repainted by members of the Men's Club. The paint and equipment was paid for by the paper drive. Please save your newspapers and aluminum cans. In Sea Terrace II and the Villas, the signs were in good conditions, so they sprayed the signs to give added protection, and spray painted the posts. How about that for community service! Our thanks and special paint brush awards go to Dale Baltimore, who organized and led the program, and to Ed Bieschke, Tom Davis, Bob Pinkerton, Gene Chapman, Frank Cinquegrana, Ray Goodhart, Bob Alexander, Roy Songer and John Wells.

The next regular Board meeting will be held on  $\underline{\text{TUESDAY}}$ ,  $\underline{\text{APRIL 10th}}$ . at  $\underline{8:00~\text{P.M.}}$  in the multi-purpose room of the Community Center, Hope to see you there.

Phyllis Luengen President N.S.C.A.

HAPPY EASTER.

During the past few months the Association reviewed bids from guard service companies. It was decided that we would retain A.D.T. Guard Service on a month to month agreement. They have pledged to do a better job of enforcing the association policies and carrying out approved procedures. The association has recently updated the policy regarding guard instructions which are now in operation. The instructions include such things as keeping the gate arm down except when a vehicle is being admitted, use of a rolodex file to check vehicle identification where the resident has no sticker or pass, and stamping the date on both sides of day passes along with picking up old day passes before issuing new passes. Futhermore, the guards have been instructed to enforce our new Realtor Entry Procedure. This policy involves the procedures as stated below:

1. Before a house is shown to a prospective buyer the Real Estate agent shall make an appointment with the homeowner and the homeowner will clear entry to Niguel Shores with the Guard in each instance.

# 2. Absentee Owners

- a. Absentee owners are required to send a letter to the Association designating the Realtor handling the transaction. Such Realtor shall clear entry through the Niguel Shores Association each time he wishes to enter the community. Association office will clear entry with the guard in each instance.
  - b. Villas & Sea Terrace II areas may be obtained by a real estate agent upon requesting a key card at the N.S.C.A. office. The agent's "License Identification Card" issued by the Dept. of Real Estate will be left in the N.S.C.A. office until the key card is returned upon completion of his/her visit.
- 3. Realtors Caravan trips are scheduled for Fridays from 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 Noon.

Pursuant to the fire departments requirments, the association is installing emergency lock boxes at each of the gates. The lock boxes we originally installed were vandalized, so we have designed new boxes made of 3/8 inch steel which will be installed this month. Also, gate arm modifications using steel reinforcement similar to the one at Shanny/Manta gate will be installed at the Garibaldi & Selva gates. We have found that this gate design reduces tailgating and gate breakdowns. We are installing a new warning sign at the Garibaldi, Shanny/Manta, & Selva gates, which advises approaching motorists that they are entering private property and no trespassing. It also cites the penal code section and vehicle code section for damage to private property caused by malicious mischief. This will allow the association to prosecute anyone seen damaging the gate due to tailgating, forced entry, or playing with the gate. Finally, the signs require large vans, trucks and trailers to obtain permission from the association before entering. These gates are not designed to allow a vehicle towing a trailer to enter, i.e. the gate arm will come down on the trailer.

We need the cooperation of all parents to explain to their children that they must not play on the Selva swinging wrought iron gate because it is a safety hazard and it is causing severe damage to the gate. In March this caused the micro-switches and the control motor to be destroyed and the replacement costs for parts were \$100.00 excluding labor. We have seen on numerous occasions children swinging on the gate and forcing it to open & close, causing the damage mentioned above. The broken telephone entry cable at the Garibaldi gate has been repaired and we are designing a metal cover for this cable and at the Shanny/Manta gate to prevent future damage.

ROGER D. WILSON, General Manager



# SEA TERRACE TOWNHOMES #1



Effective on or about April 1st., weather permitting, we will begin our painting of the original exterior surfaces of the 239 Townhomes. Each homeowner will be notified one week prior to the painting.

Sea Terrace Townhome #I Association

# WHO'S WHO AND WHAT'S DOING

by Albert and Bertha Johnson

Dale and Helen Baltimore share the Who's Who headline for April. Virtually pioneers in Niguel Shores, Helen helped organize the Women's Club, and Dale was first president of the Men's Club which began with 15 members and grew rapidly to its present membership of nearly 50.

Helen started the Crafts Workshop, served as hospitality hostess for the Women's Club for 2 years, has been chief kitchen person ever since, while her husband served on the Security Committee for the first 2 years of its existance, founded the Landscape Committee of which he is presently co-chairman.

Together, the Baltimores revived the Pot Luck dinners after the first abortive effort, and turned it into a popular monthly event now attended by from 50 to 100 persons.

Dale and Helen grew up on Illinois farms less than a dozen miles from each other, but never met until 2 years prior to their marriage some 53 years ago. They are among the few residents of the community with their golden wedding behind and going for their diamond!

Dale, being a retired Prudential Insurance executive, is a veritable grab bag of ideas, many of which result in community improvement.

What's doing? People are participating. Volunteers are painting street signs (Men's Club money and talent), saving us homeowners a bundle, neighbors are cleaning up litter created by dogs on the loose, and attendance at monthly Board meetings is booming.

Slopes are holding, drainage improving, and spring brings the kiddies roaring on wheels to fill the cul-de-sacs with yells and laughter. Some, old enough to know better, still slide the slopes, arguing "Kids don't cause erosion. Only rains and high tides cause erosion." Tell that to your parents, you guys. They, with the rest of us, foot the bill for damage.

April brings sunlight on spindrift, sea gulls talking of summer, song birds obsessed with parenting, and renascent Easter with all that celebration means to a worried, winter-weary world.

880

APR 70

Newspaper pickups for APRIL will be APRIL 9th. & 23rd.

You will find these dates indicated on your Seashore News calendar. It's a good idea to underline them in red and post your calendar on your refrigerator door as a constant reminder of important events during the month.

During the past four weeks, our newspaper salvage amounted to 23,952 pounds, or almost 12 tons. At 17 trees required to develop a ton of newsprint, this equates to 204 fully mature trees saved from destruction. Our dollar return to the community for this period was \$191.62.

Aluminum salvage for the month gave us a total of 124 pounds, for a return of \$24.80, and grand total of \$216.42 for paper and aluminum.

Our community is doing a great job of supporting this salvage project, and the money realized is being steadily introduced back into the community for the general benefit of all the residents.

The most recent benefit is easily recognized by the improved readability of the street signs which have been repainted by members of the Men's Club, and financed by funds from our salvage program. The sign posts are next, followed by painting of our perimeter fences. This paint project is being master-minded by Dale Ealtimore. It has been estimated that the fence-painting project, which is very badly needed, could cost the community as much as \$5,000, so here is an area where a modest cost for paint, plus volunteer labor from the Men's Club, can greatly multiply the value in finished results, all made possible by YOUR help in saving your newspapers and aluminum instead of taking the easy way out tossing them into the trash.

While we're on the subject of aluminum, our recycler has asked that aluminum be removed from the plastic or paper bags used to transport it to the salvage bin. The community center trash bin is right next to the aluminum bin, and these bags can very readily be disposed of in the trash bin. This will enable the aluminum bin to hold more cans, etc., and simplify the handling for our recycler.

For anyone having trouble determining which is aluminum and which is tin or other unsalvagable material, a magnet will tell easily. Aluminum is NOT attracted by a magnet. Where do you find magnets — easy — SAFEWAY has them for less than a dollar.

For the benefit of new residents - place untied newspapers and similar paper material at your curbside on regular pickup days - the 2nd and 4th. Monday of each month - after 2 P.M. A truck will come by and get them. Use a weight on top to keep the papers from blowing around and cluttering up our streets. The recycler will leave your weight - a piece of heavy wood, a brick or stone, and take only the papers. Use a large carton if you like. He will leave the carton. Please avoid using grocery bags if possible as this type paper is not accepted by the paper mill.

This is a great program and our residents are enthusiastically supporting it. THANKS to everyone involved. REMEMBER - STASH THEM - DON'T TRASH THEM!!!



Russell Paslaqua Niguel Shores Men's Club

## "KIDS' KORNER"

Hey lids! How about having a part of this Newsletter for and about kids? Do you like to write short stories or poetry? Do you write your own crossword puzzles and would like to challenge some of your friends? Have you read a really super book lately and would like to review it in the Newsletter? Do you know some good riddles that others would also enjoy? Have you received an award or been on a school honor roll lately? Have you done a fun craft project that you would like to describe and share with others? Have you taken a trip lately that you would like to tell others about?

Let us hear from you - we know there are many of you kids out there. It's fun to see your name in print. Bring your contribution to the Community Center office before the 20th. of each month and tell the person at the desk to put your material in the Communications Committee file. Be sure to sign your name, age and phone number. And, PLEASE, write clearly!!

How about trying these riddles out on your family and friends?

What ten letter word starts with GAS? (ƏŢŢqowoţny)

What do you call a bull that's sleeping? (ADZOPTING)

What insect is found in school? (aag Surllads aug)

When are cooks mean? (s33a aut trad vant nan)

What is white when it's dirty and black when it's clean? (paroqyorq y)

# REMEMBER THE SWIMMING POOL RULES

- 1) No child under 6 is allowed in the pool area without direct parent supervision.
- 2) Children ages 6-10 may swim while there is a lifeguard on duty, without parent supervision, provided they have passed the swim test.
- 3) Children 13 & older may swim when there is no lifeguard on duty.

4) No one under 18 is allowed in the jacuzzi or sauna.

THANK YOU!!

THANK YOU!!

A Big Thank You to the Cookbook Committee, and division of the Mom's Club, who recently purchased the mini blinds for the kitchen.

THANK YOU!!

hank You

loms (ilu

APR 7.9



The Children's Arts & Crafts Program will continue in April. Sessions will be held Tuesday, April 3rd. and Tuesday April 17th. at the Community Center. This program is open to children of all ages. <u>PLEASE</u> sign up prior to each session. FEE: 25¢

# LIFEGUARDS

There will be a <u>lifeguard</u> on duty <u>MONDAY</u>, <u>APRIL 9th</u>. through <u>SUNDAY</u> <u>APRIL 15th</u>. <u>1-6 P.M</u>. There will <u>also</u> be <u>lifeguards</u> on duty <u>week-</u> ends from 1-5 P.M. beginning APRIL 21st.





SUNDAY, APRIL 1st. thru APRIL 12th. "COLORING CONTEST"

Stop by the Community Center and pick up an EASTER coloring picture. Color the picture and return it to the Community Center by Thursday, APRIL 12th.!!! Prizes for the best pictures will be given at the Easter Party Saturday, April 14th. This contest is open to children 12 & under. ENTRY Fee: 15¢



SUNDAY, APRIL 1st. thru APRIL 12th. "JELLY BEAN GUESSING CONTEST"

How many jelly beans are in the jar? Stop by the office and take a guess. The closest guess wins the jar of jelly beans. Winner will be announced SATURDAY, APRIL 14th. This contest is open to residents of all AGES!!!

MONDAY, APRIL 9th.

LIFEGUARD ON DUTY!!!

----------

1-6 P.M.

IFE

TUESDAY, APRIL 10th.

LIFEGUARD ON DUTY!!!

1-6 P.M.

SPECIAL Easter Crafts ... 50¢

10-2 P.M.

Please sign up by Friday, April 6th.

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 11th. "HOT DOG FEED & KITE CON. ST" at 12 Noon

Sign up at the Community Center by MONDAY! Fee: 75¢

LIFEGUARD ON DUTY!!!

1-6 P.M.



THURSDAY, APRIL 12th. "EASTER EGG DYING CONTEST" 2 P.M.

Contestants must provide their own <u>hard boiled eggs</u>. We will dye the eggs and then decorate them with yarn, paper, glitter, etc. Prizes will be given for the <u>Most Original</u> eggs. Entry Fee: 25¢

LIFEGUARD ON DUTY!!!

1-6 P.M.

FRIDAY, APRIL 13th.

LIFEGUARD ON DUTY!!!

1-6 P.M.

SATURDAY, APRIL 14th.

"EASTER PARTY & FAMILY NO HOST PICNIC"

Fee: \$1.00

"UPCOMING EVENTS"

"UPCOMING EVENTS"

"UPCOMING EVENTS"

- (1) STEAK BBQ! The annual Steak BBQ is scheduled for SATURDAY, MAY 19th. Be sure to mark the date on your calendar. Reservations will be taken MAY 1st. thru MAY 16th.
- (2) FOURTH OF JULY! It is already time to start planning the Fourth of July celebration. If you are interested in helping with the planning please contact the Community Center, 493-0122.

# PAGEANT OF THE MASTERS

Learn the secrets of the Laguna Festival Pageant of the Masters! Sign up now for the Behind the Scenes Tour. The tour will be held TUESDAY, APRIL 24th. at 10:00 A.M. We will meet to carpool at the Community Center parking lot at 9:30 A.M. Following the tour we will lunch at one of the local restaurants. Sign up at the Community Center by Friday, April 20th.



CATHY QUIJANO Community Center Coordinator

Join the fun at the taster Party and No Host Family Picnic Sat. April 14 11:00 a.m. EEGELECTERIES featuring Parsisal, the Clown Tots of prizes é goodies Easter Bunny 3
Visit with the Bunny \$1.00 per person Etamily Picnic and games 3

Bring your own everything and join the fun Sponsored by the Mothers' Club for more info call 493-0122

# . WORK TO THE DISENCHANTED

The current frustrations being felt by our neighbors in Sea Terrace II and the Villas, are reminiscent of the many problems that disheartened most of us who were pioneers in the founding of this private community. Many will recall how all through 1972-1973 we tried everything from diplomacy to threat of legal suits to get the things we were paying for.

There was a difference, then, however. A vast difference. We were bucking Avco, with our only redress to a Board controlled by Avco. Board meetings were closed sessions until some of us circulated petitions that led to the monthly open meetings we now enjoy. There were no considerate, kindly issued invitations to come in, at any time we chose, for a "round table discussion". How we would have welcomed such a deal.

With such heritage, empathy with desenchanted fellow residents comes readily. When any of us hurt, we all hurt. But problems are for solving, and they get solved when we choose to be part of the solution instead of part of the problem.

Our good neighbors with disenchantments are to be congratulated on bringing their frustrations to our Town Hall meeting for a hearing before the Board and attending home-owners, and our Board is to be congratulated on the sympathetic concern so clearly manifested at the March open meeting.

We are a "becoming" community. If we didn't have growing pains we would be dead or dying.

Albert Johnson, Chairman Communications Committee

# EDITORS' REQUEST

Letters to the Editor are eagerly desired from readers of this publication. The editors welcome constructive criticism, fresh ideas, diverse opinions, comments, and complaints from residents of all ages, all sections, and all walks of life.

They ask only that copy be clearly hand written or typed on standard size paper, signed, and turned in to the Center office on or before the twentieth (20th.) of each month.

Thank You.

# FASCINATING OPENING -

FASCINATING opening for alert, energetic gentleman or lady eager to be of service to his or her community.

If interested, telephone Virginia Van Doren (493-0377) or Albert Johnson (496-0686) and ask about the opportunity to serve as coordinator of Block Chairmen in the Garden Homes. Time involved—2hours a month or less on an average. Pay is excellent in the glow of satisfaction and civic pride.

#### SHORES' CUISINE

Periodically, people have suggested that a cooking column be considered for the <u>Seashore News</u>. So, for those of you who would like to add to your recipe collection, or missed contributing to the original Community Cookbook, here's your chance! We know there are super cooks and bakers in this community as evidenced by the many rave reviews of your friends and neighbors when trying the recipes in our Community Cookbook.

Bring your recipe to the Community Center office prior to the 20th. of each month and place in the Communication Committee's file. Sign your name and phone number (the latter won't be published and please print or type).

To get this column started we have two delicious sounding recipes and both can be used as appetizers.

# CRUSTLESS SPINACH QUICHE

1 10 oz. package frozen spinach (chopped)

8 oz. grated Swiss cheese (sharp cheddar is also good)

2 slices day-old sourdough bread (crusts removed)

6 lightly beaten eggs

4 tsp. grated onion (or equivalent of dried onion)

4 tsp. nutmeg
Salt and pepper
Sour cream (optional)

Preheat oven to 350 degrees. Place spinach in colander to thaw; press out <u>all</u> moisture. Mix spinach with cheese, bread torn into small pieces, eggs, onion, nutmeg, salt and pepper. Transfer to 8-inch buttered pie plate and bake 30 minutes, or until knife inserted in center comes out clean. Serve hot or cold, with sour cream garnish. Serves 6.

This also makes a great appetizer cut into bite-size pieces with sour cream for dipping.

Jean Chandler

# ZUCCHINI FRITATAS

6 medium-sized zucchini, shredded 3 to 4 eggs 3 to 4 tbs. garlic salt or garlic powder (level)

Soak shredded zucchini in salted water for ½ hours. Drain and squeeze dry in towel. Beat eggs and add garlic seasoning and zucchini. Lightly grease teflon frying pan. Scoop a teaspoon full of mixture and flatten in pan. Brown on both sides. Can be made ahead and frozen. Then, just reheat in oven or microwave oven. Great for hors d'oeuvres or dinner.

Camille Drey

For those of you who haven't already purchased a copy of the Community Cookbook, or, would like additional ones, they are still available at the Community Center office for \$4.25. Ask Cathy Quijano.

770.6011

#### SECURITY

NOTICE!!! All residents <u>PLEASE</u> record this new toll-free telephone number to the Orange County Sheriff's Department. This number will provide direct access to the Sheriff's office in Santa Ana and supercedes the previous ZENITH number. 770-6011 770-6011

PARENTS - PLEASE, PLEASE warn your children against riding on and fooling around with the Selva Road gate, as well as, playing around the high voltage electrical box located there. Aside from this being very, very dangerous, it is causing the gate to malfunction and become inoperative. Three times in the past week alone, the gate has been broken almost immediately after being repaired. This is outright vandalism and it is costing each and everyone of us unnecessarily. Your cooperation would be muchly appreciated!

\* REMINDER - It is time again to renew the 3-month pass for the period of April, May and June. Be sure to return the expiring pass when picking up the new pass at the Community Center office.

The Security Committee

# LANDSCAPE & MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE

We would like the residents to know that Roger Wilson, our Manager, Dick Wendt, our Landscape Contractor and John Bulliet, Chairman of the Board of Directors are in the process of surveying the areas with a member of our Landscape and Maintenance Committee. We are aware of the many problems. Many residents are not aware of the numerous emergencies that come up daily demanding the attention of our Landscape Contractor and our own Maintenance people.

Dale Baltimore & Gene Chapman Co-Chairmen

# THOSE DOGGONE DOGS !

Apparently left to stray the streets of Niguel Shores are two giant poodles.

Residents disturbed or threatened by these or any other dogs on the loose are urged to coax stray canines into their garages or enclosed patios where they can readily be picked up by the humane officer who should be telephoned at once. The number to call is 634-7301.

Dogs left off leash are in violation of the county code, and are subject to immediate impoundment.



APR

#### GUEL SHORES WOMEN'S CLUB

We are going to welcome Spring by bringing a speaker from the Sherman Foundation in Corona Del Mar to our April luncheon meeting. If you haven't yet managed to get to the Women's Club, this is a good time for you to come and enjoy a variety of dishes and "get to know" the gals of the community.

We feel we have had some interesting programs this year under the chairmanship of Catherine McDonald. Last month the Librarian from the Dana Niguel Library gave a fascinating talk on popular books. So plan to come on APRIL 5th. to hear about "pot gardening"- you don't want to be sorry that you missed an expert on gardening. Also Dorothy Dudley, who is in charge of the luncheon, says she will have some surprises. If you need information about the lunch, please call her (493-6415)

The long-awaited "Behind the Scenes" tour of the Pageant of the Masters in Laguna Beach will take place on Tuesday, APRIL 24th.
Those who wish may get together for lunch afterwards. Call the Community Center office for details.

# MARK YOUR CALENDAR:

Thursday, April 5th. Lunch, 12:30, Multi-purpose Room Thursday, April 12th. Crafts, 10-2 pm, Multi-purpose Room Tuesday, April 24th. Tour of the Pageant of the Masters

Lois Songer, President

# MOM'S CLUB NEWS

SPRING is here and April brings us much more than clear skies and beautiful flowers. On Thursday April 5th. at 12:30 pm the Mom's Club will be joining the Women's Club at the Community Center for a potluck luncheon and special message on gardening from a staff member of the Sherman Foundation in Corona Del Mar. This sounds like a delightful event and the Women's Club cordially invites everyone in the community to attend. For reservations and food assignment please contact Dorothy Dudley at 493-6415 by Tuesday, April 3rd.

Also in April, on Saturday the 14th. at 11:00 am. The Mom's Club will sponsor its second annual Easter Party. REMEMBER the fun we had last year? This year we'll top off the day with a bring your own everything family picnic. So please call or drop by the Community Center to sign-up for the fun on this special day.

BE ON THE LOOK OUT!!! The month of MAY brings us a poolside fashion show. The combined efforts of the Mom's Club & the Women's Club is bound to produce a winning time.

We'll keep you posted.

At the recent CUB SCOUT MEETING, four boys from Niguel Shores were awarded their Bear Badge, a second year achievement award. The boys were, Mark Duffer, Stevie Burke, Richard Drewelow and Cole Theele. "CONGRATULATIONS" Linda Duffer. Scout Leader

The second						
					Il way	
SUNDAY	MONDAY	TUESDAY	WEDNESDAY	THURSDAY	FRIDAY	TUBDAK
SEGIN COLORING CONTEST !	9 Exercise 10:30 Aerobic · Dance	8:30 Men's Club . 3:30 Childrens	10:30 Aerobic Dance	9 Exercise 9-12 Ladies Day 12:30 WOMENS CLUB		<u>S</u>
SEGIN JEILY BEAN CONTEST ! !	7 Exercise	ape/ nance	4 Arch. Review	IUNCHEON & MOMS CLUB ! 7 Exercise	7:30 BRIDGE	1
7	2	3	7	5	9	
	NEWSPAPER PICKUP 9 Exercise 10:30 Aerobic	Men's Club Golf 2 Easter Crafts 8pm Mo.Bd.Mtg Bd. Members &	:30 Aerobic Hot Dog Feed & Kite CONTEST !	DEADLINE FOR EASTE CONTESTS ! ! ! 9 Exercise 10-2 Womens Club	2	11 EASTER PARTY & NO HOST PICNIC
O	Dance 7 Exercise	ittee Chrm. hrts!!	8 Recreation Com.	Crafts 2 Egg Dying 9-12 Ladies Day	*** でいている ***********************************	
LIFEGUARI	ic	-	. [	Day		1-6pm LIFEGUARD ON DUTY !
A A West	Jance 7 Exercise	3:30 Childrens Crafts	4 Arch. Review 7:30 Security Com.	rennis 7 Exercise	7:30 BRIDGE	
	91	17	18	19	20	
R	NEWSPAPER PICKUP	Mens Club Golf!	ic	9 Exercise		CHITATAN CHITATA
-6pm liteguard ON DUTY :	9 Exercise 10:30 Aerobic	9:30 Behind the Scenes	ار 60	9-12 Ladles Day TENNIS & TOURNAMEN & LUNCHEON		T-opm lifteruals.
S PM POTILUCK	Dance 7 Exercise	7:30 Communication Committee	Communication ?:00 Cub Scouts	7 Exercise		
22	23	24	25	56	27	28
1-5pm LIFEGUARD	9 Exercise 10:30 Aerobic Dance	THE N.S.C.A. BOARD	OF DIRECTORS MEET	EVERY MONDAY NIGHT	AT 7:30 P.M.	
	7 Exercise	ad consultation of the con		THE INC. SHOULD IN	אמר א ר צימיתיו מישרוט גע	
67 7 9	30	and the second second	•	LINE CALLACTURE ON DOLL	HASTEN WEEK 1-0FM	

# ACTIVI ES OF NIGUEL SHORES MEN'S 'LUB

At the Annual Meeting of the Niguel Shores Men's Club held on March 6th, new officers were elected to take office at the April 3rd. meeting. Buck Ewing was elected President; Jack Fellows Vice-President, and Ed Gardner and Russ Paslaqua were re-elected Secretary and Treasurer, respectively.

At our March 6th. meeting 42 members and guests turned out. Jack Fellows reported on his train trip through Mexico and Lew Peck gave a run-down on his golfing tour of Mexico.

At the March 20th. meeting Bob Holmes, who is presently a Scout for the St. Louis Cardinals and has been associated with baseball for the past 50 years, gave a very interesting talk on the functions of a Scout and the present draft system.

I want to thank the members of the Men's Club for the great cooperation I recieved while President. You will never find a greater bunch of fellows who are willing to pitch in and lend a hand in making the club a success. I particularly want to thank my fellow officers: Buck Ewing, Vice Pres., Ed Gardner, Secretary; Russ Paslaqua, Treasurer; for their outstanding work during the year. I also want to thank Lew Peck and Bill Merithew for their work on the Golf Committee. Don't forget the Men's Club meets on the 1st and 3rd. TUESDAY of each month at the Community Center at 8:30am All male residents of Niguel Shores are cordially invited to attend. Breakfast cooked by our own chefs is only \$1.25.

See you at the next meeting, APRIL 3rd.

Charles W. Smith, President

# POTLUCK

SUNDAY, APRIL 22nd. - Happy Hour at 6:00 pm - Dinner at 7:00 pm Don't come to the Potluck on the 3rd. Sunday - that's EASTER!

Bo join us on the 4th. <u>Sunday</u>, <u>APRIL 22nd</u>. with your own plates, silver and libations. Call for reservations and what to bring.

Anna Jo Phares, 493-0775 Marjorie Randall, 493-8077 Ruth Gardner, 496-0903

#### EXERCISE CLASS

With Spring arriving now is the time to start working on your summer figure. There is still time to sign up for the exercise class. This class, taught by Nancy Coop, features stretching, isometric, and isotonic exercises. Classes meet MONDAY & THURSDAY 9-10 am or 7-8 pm. Classes in session now until May 24th. Sign up at the Community Center. Fee: \$25.00 per person.

### "MONTE CARLO NIGHT"

#### TENNIS TOURNAMENT

Sign up now for the April mixed doubles tennis tournament. The tournament will be held Sunday, April 29th. Bidding of teams April 27th. at 7 P.M. at the Community Center. For more information contact the Community Center, 493-0122. (Deadline: April 20th.) HOSTED BY: Tombinis & Bartolmes

"MONTE CARLO NIGHT"

FUN IENNIS--